
Tuesday, February 1, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this ladder going up into the 
sunlight represents your daily struggle on your way to 
following Me to heaven.  Each day brings you one step 
closer to your death and judgment day.  Climbing a ladder 
is how you have to endure your daily trials, but with faith 
and trust in Me you can work toward one day entering 
heaven.  This light draws you to Me as I show the way to 
heaven through love of Me and your neighbor as yourself.  
You have two choices: one to climb the ladder to heaven by 
your good actions, or stay at your current level in the 
world and risk eternity in hell.  If you desire heaven, you 
must also be working on this ladder to improve your 
spiritual perfection.  Following My Will and My 
Commandments in serving Me is against your earthly nature 
which seeks to please the flesh.  Focusing on Me, as the 
soul does, will always be a battle with the body.  I give 
you sufficient graces in My sacraments to have the 
spiritual strength to overcome earthly temptations.  Even 
if you fall in sin, you can be refreshed and forgiven in 
Confession.  All souls are called to My Light, so live in 
faith and trust in Me and you shall have your heavenly 
reward.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, remember that I told you where 
two or more are joined in prayer, there I am in your midst.  
Weekly prayer groups give My faithful a chance to share 
their faith with each other and you are  balancing the need 
for prayer against man’s sins.  Many times you are praying 
for lost souls to return to Me just as when I seek the one 
lost sheep among the rest.  I asked My disciples to pray 
one hour with Me in the Agony in the Garden.  Prayer is 
necessary to show your love for Me.  Your daily prayers for 
My intentions are helping to bring about many conversions.  
There is much darkness of evil in your world, but there is 
a bright Light also in the souls who are becoming holier.  
Your prayers are powerful in your prayer groups, so do not 
lose hope even when your numbers are fewer.” 
 
Wednesday, February 2, 2005: (Presentation of the Lord) 
 Jesus said: “My people,  you see many wearing rings to 
mark special days in their lives as wedding rings, and 
rings for high school and college graduations.  It was a 
special day in My life when I was presented as a first born 
male to the Lord.  The offering of turtle doves is a 
prefiguration of when I would be offered up on the cross 
for all of mankind’s sins.  I came into the world as a 
Redeemer to bring salvation to everyone.  I am the new Adam 



without sin just as an unblemished Lamb ready for the 
slaughter.  Simeon foretold to My Blessed Mother how a 
sword of sorrow would pierce her heart at My death.  Much 
of this image of sacrifice for the first born son was a 
foreshadowing of My worthy sacrifice for all the sins of 
everyone.  Consecrating infants to the Lord is what you are 
doing at Baptism when your original sin is forgiven by My 
sacrifice.  Rejoice that you are now free of your sins 
every time that you are given absolution from the priest in 
Confession.  I have paid the price for your sins and you 
should thank Me for your physical life and your spiritual 
rebirth in My forgiveness.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, many have heard and seen your 
president’s State of the Union address and there are mixed 
opinions on many of the issues raised.  It is one thing to 
speak about your intentions, but it is another in carrying 
it out with your Congress.  In the end it is the life 
issues around abortion and your unnecessary wars that will 
determine your country’s fate.  Many issues around both 
your tax collection and your expenditures will determine 
the extent of your deficits.  The more deficits you have, 
the harder it will be to keep your currency from dropping 
in value.  Some hard decisions will have to be made to keep 
your payments viable to retired people as well as your 
medical expenses.  Your time is running out to stop your 
immoral society from getting worse in its worship of 
everything but Me.  Americans need to express their desires 
to solve your problems to your leaders and your 
representatives or they will dictate their decisions upon 
you.  The next few years will determine the direction that 
your country will go.  The further you move away from My 
laws, the more chastisements you are calling upon 
yourselves.  Keep Me close to you, My people, for I have 
the words of everlasting life.” 
Thursday, February 3, 2005: (St. Blaise) 
 Jesus said: “My people, every week you go through your 
house to rid any refuse and garbage to be picked up.  Just 
as you concern yourself with the tidiness of your homes, so 
you should also think of keeping your soul cleaned up from 
your sins as well.  Each night you could take a few moments 
to think over any sins that you committed that day and 
write them down for when you go to Confession.  If you have 
any mortal sins, you should plan to get to Confession as 
soon as possible so you can receive Holy Communion worthily 
at Sunday Mass.  Seeking My forgiveness of your sins in 
Confession is similar to removing your trash.  Only in 
Confession you are cleansing your sins to have a pure soul 



renewed with My grace.  People may forget how dirty with 
sin your soul becomes because you cannot see it as easy as 
the physical trash in your house.  That is why frequent 
Confession is good to remove your venial sins while you 
still remember them.  All sin offends Me and that is why 
your coming Lent is a good time to root out your most 
frequent sinful habits.  If you do not have shame in your 
sins, then some will think they are not committing any sin.  
Your human nature is weak to sin and only through My 
sacramental grace can you resist the devil’s temptations.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have given you the signs of 
when to go to My refuges which are: a world famine where 
people will be killing each other for food, a formal schism 
in My Church, and when people will try to force chips in 
the body.  Some have been concerned about where the refuges 
will be found, but My angels will lead you.  Some are 
concerned that there will not be enough shelter for you.  I 
assure you that I will multiply the existing houses so that 
everyone will have a place to stay and call their own.  
With Me all things are possible, especially in the testing 
of the tribulation.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the fighting in Iraq has 
carried on for two years and still your military says it 
needs to stay longer.  Much of America’s reserves are being 
used for several tours of duty because your troops are 
being stretched too thin in too many conflicts.  There are 
some trying to fan the fires for more wars, but you have 
neither the troops needed nor the funds available.  The 
American people need to see that constant wars are not 
solving any problems, but they are killing your troops and 
causing larger deficits.  Stop the wars now before they 
will destroy you.  You need to be peacemakers and share 
love instead of being war makers that create hate.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, many of your new churches and 
renovations are excuses to remove the traditional statues 
and crucifixes that were on the altars.  My tabernacles 
also are disappearing into back rooms as well.  Do not 
despair when some in authority are changing My worship to 
do their own wishes.  Many directives have been given from 
the Vatican that are not being followed.  These are more 
signs of the coming schism in My Church.  Fear not because 
I will return things to their former beauty.  Trust in Me 
and pray for My help to protect you.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, this church of St. Blaise in 
Dubrovnik is another example of how war has scarred 
beautiful churches.  Ethnic cleansing by various dictators 



created much turmoil and killing in this area.  Many times 
My saints had to suffer martyrdom because they would not 
bend to the current ruler’s demands.  This will be coming 
again to test your faith, so do not bend for comforts or 
money, but stand up to your persecutors.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, some will need to use their 
bicycles to reach My refuges after their cars run out of 
fuel.  You may be in a race to escape the evil ones, but 
once you arrive at your refuge, your persecutors will not 
be able to see you.  St. Paul speaks of fighting the good 
fight and finishing the course, and this will apply to your 
flight to My refuges.  Do not fear the evil ones because I 
will give you the grace to endure your persecution.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, you will see many miracles at 
My refuges.  Not only will your dwellings multiply, they 
will also expand upwards with more floors as in pagodas.  
These miracles will be beyond the normal earthly 
possibility, so believe that My miracles will provide for 
all of your needs just as I did in the Exodus.  Pray much 
that you will have strong faith when evil will test it.”  
 Jesus said:  “My people, many keep asking when the 
Warning will occur, but I continue to not give you dates, 
but call you to look for My signs to indicate when this 
will happen.  The many trials for obtaining food because of 
disasters are bringing a potential world famine closer to 
reality.  My pope son’s health has many concerned about how 
long he will live before a division occurs.  Many smart 
cards are being forced on people and some are already 
taking chips in the body.  Since the Warning comes before 
the Antichrist, so these signs suggest it is soon even by 
your standards.  Prepare for this time by good Lenten 
devotions that will keep you pure of heart and soul.” 
Friday, February 4, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this reflection from the glass 
combined with My image is a sign to you that you must let 
people see Me reflected in your actions.  If you are to be 
a real Christian, it means that you must imitate Me in your 
daily lives.  You already are made to My image and likeness 
when you were created in having a free will and the 
indwelling of the Holy Spirit.  You know that I was without 
sin, so you need to work toward your own perfection in 
limiting any sinful actions.  If you follow My 
Commandments, you will witness love for Me and your 
neighbor.  If you witness to true love, it will mean 
speaking only good things about others, and striving for 
peace in your world by prayer and good actions.  Start your 
own peace movement without any anger or hate among your own 



family members.  Better to add your love to the world than 
adding to the world’s hate and discord.  Pray for peace and 
love among all nations and the stoppage of all wars.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the image of Me suffering with 
the crown of thorns is how I suffer for all the sins being 
committed by those in the world right now.  The image of 
the shattered glass is how those evil ones in the world are 
striking out at Me to remove My Name from all things that 
are holy.  You are even seeing attacks on My Blessed 
Sacrament where the evil one is trying to destroy places of 
Adoration and hide My tabernacles.  My faithful need to 
take a stand in public to witness to My laws as true and do 
everything to remove man’s laws that are allowing abortion 
and homosexual marriages.  Do not condone these evils of 
your society by your silence.  Abortions are taking 
thousands of lives of infant babies daily and should not be 
tolerated.  Homosexual marriages are a distortion of true 
marriage between a man and a woman, and such homosexual 
acts should be labeled as sinful just as fornication is 
sinful between unmarried men and women.  Christians need to 
speak out on these issues of your day to show love for 
everyone according to the Word of God.”  
 
Saturday, February 5, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, do not wait until your death 
to review what actions you did to witness your faith to 
others.  My Gospel speaks of you as being the Light and the 
salt of the earth in witnessing My love to those that you 
meet in love.  You can witness My love and peace first in 
your own families so you can be peacemakers in keeping a 
loving family.  You can show your kindness to other drivers 
on the road, or to those that you meet in the grocery store 
or on the street.  Your actions do speak louder than your 
words and your love for Me and your neighbor should 
overflow in all that you do.  If people know that you pray 
and are Christians, you should not be hypocrites in your  
actions as people witness how you act.  You are constantly 
being watched by others and you need to give good example 
in spreading My love.  In essence it is not enough to talk 
about how a Christian should act, but it is how you live 
your life as a Christian.  Do not put on airs of someone 
that you are not, but be yourself in good deeds and 
actions, as you are sincere in your heart with My real love 
behind you.  Love one another and My Light will shine 
through you.  If you are following My Will, then truly you 
will be the salt of the earth.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this door represents the 



golden opportunity to use your life to fulfill the mission 
that I have given each of you.  This open door also 
represents how I want you to keep an open mind and heart to 
follow the changes in your life to follow Me more closely.  
When you have a closed mind and a hardened heart to only do 
your will, then I have a difficult time to bring My graces 
into your soul.  By being open, you can listen to My words 
of love and make them a part of your life.  Love should 
shine through all of your actions, and it is difficult to 
improve your spiritual life unless you are willing to 
change your desires from earthly things over to only 
heavenly desires.  Every day you are given another chance 
to serve Me in your actions by your daily consecration and 
commitment to following My Will.  Live My life of peace and 
love, and you will be giving good example to those around 
you.”  
 
Sunday, February 6, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this lamp stand is My Light 
that dispels the darkness of sin, but it also represents 
the Light of My followers that I shine through you.  In 
order to be a beacon of faith, you must have your spiritual 
life in order so that people will see that you practice 
what you believe.  Do not hide your gifts under a bushel 
basket, but share your gifts of faith and love with others.  
There are many ways that you can perform good deeds for 
others in helping them with food, clothing, and shelter.  
Not only can you send donations of money to the victims of 
the tidal waves, but you can help with your time in Church 
organizations.  The water that you are seeing is an example 
to you how you can keep your soul cleansed from your sins 
by seeking My forgiveness in Confession.  You can also 
encourage your children to go to frequent Confession and 
daily prayer as a good example.  Do not be afraid to 
witness your love for Me in public, even if you may suffer 
persecution or criticism.  You all should be striving to be 
evangelists in bringing souls to Me.  It is the most 
important duty in your life to bring your soul to Me, and 
help save as many souls as you can.  Be the Light and salt 
of My love for all of those around you.” 
 
Monday, February 7, 2005: 
 Jesus said:  “My people, in the first reading you 
could hear of creation beginning with the first four days.  
The vision of a beautiful sunrise is an example of My 
creation and how you should be giving Me praise and 
thanksgiving for all of My gifts in the world to you.  The 



vision of My suffering and death on the cross is My 
personal gift to you of My life.  My Blood sacrifice has 
been offered for the forgiveness of your sins and the 
salvation of your souls.  Every time that you come to Mass 
and receive Me worthily in Holy Communion, you receive the 
gift of Myself in My Eucharist.  Again give thanks to Me 
for My Eucharist and you can show Me your love in return by 
following My Will for your life’s mission.  I thank all of 
My faithful for your staying close to Me and your reward 
awaits you in heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of seeing a 
beautiful room represents how you are comfortable now with 
all of your possessions.  When the time of tribulation 
comes, you will be led by My angels to a place of refuge.  
The vision of going down into the basement represents how 
you will be going into a place of hiding, and you will have 
to leave your possessions behind you.  When you come to My 
refuges, it will not be as comfortable as you are living 
now.  It will even be more of a rustic surrounding in the 
wilderness.  Do not have fear in this time of tribulation 
because I will not test you beyond your endurance.  Do not 
worry about how you will be fed or what shelter that you 
will have.  I will protect you from all the demons and evil 
ones, but you must call on My help and I will provide for 
all of your needs.  Those, who are faithful, will see their 
reward in My Era of Peace and also in heaven.”  
 
Tuesday, February 8, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you this clock 
over the earth because you should be more conscious of 
using your time for My Will instead of selfish things for 
yourself.  Even as Lent is approaching tomorrow, you should 
be looking at your spiritual life in how you could improve 
in your perfection.  Love of Me and your neighbor is what I 
am preaching to you always.  If you love Me, you would do 
everything to serve Me in doing My Will and using your 
talents for My greater glory.  Many times you are so taken 
up with your own agendas that you forget what true 
consecration is all about.  Consecrating yourself to Me  
means that you are giving up all things that are worldly 
and focus on doing only heavenly things.  I must be the 
reason that you are doing everything and by imitating My 
life, you will have love in all that you do.  During Lent 
you will be more focused on prayer, fasting, and 
almsgiving, but let these things have a deeper meaning of 
doing them for Me, and not just going through the motions.  
You may give certain things up for purifying your soul.  



One focus should be around not wasting your time.  Maybe 
you should limit your television time to only one-half hour 
of only news or a religious program.  Maybe you should 
limit any time on the internet to one-half hour for just 
answering mail.  The extra time you have could then be 
spent on reading the Liturgy of the Hours, Bible study, or 
reading about the lives of the saints.  Spending time 
improving yourself on constructive spiritual reading can 
give you an open mind for moving ahead in your spiritual 
perfection.  Use this Lent to help you grow, and you will 
have the benefits for the rest of your life.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this is a place of holy ground 
and it is consecrated to Me and My Blessed Mother for our 
service.  Many are drawn here for prayer now and even more 
will be drawn here for protection during the tribulation.  
This will be a safe haven or refuge for My faithful.  You 
will see miracles to provide water, My manna, and food for 
you to survive this evil time.  You will see shelters 
enough to provide even for the numbers that you are seeing 
in this stadium of the vision.  The vision also shows you a 
spring of water that will be found on this site.  The 
vision of the dove means that the Holy Spirit is sending 
His graces and blessings to protect this holy ground from 
all demons and evil people.  Those, who will be seeking 
you, will not be able to see you.  Rejoice, My people, that 
many refuges of protection are being raised up for My 
faithful in your call to Me for help against the evil ones.  
Be patient that as this darkness will have its hour, I will 
then come in glory to defeat Satan and bring about My Era 
of Peace.” 
 
Wednesday, February 9, 2005: (Ash Wednesday) 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am happy that you are coming 
together here at this miracle of My cross to My sacrifice 
of the Mass.  Give praise and glory to your God for sharing 
this miracle on the Third Anniversary. This Lent will be a 
very important time of preparation  spiritually because 
your time before the coming tribulation grows short.  This 
world is in a moral crisis of faith because many are 
falling away from Me.  You must call on Me in prayer and My 
sacraments to strengthen you in your souls to avoid 
temptation. I love all of you and I am giving all of you 
Myself in My death on the cross.  I raise My crucifix for 
all of you to kiss My feet and bind all of your sins to the 
foot of My cross.  This miracle of the Luminous Cross is to 
emphasize the importance of My cross in remembering how 
much I love you.  I come to you in every Mass to share My 



Body and Blood with you in My Eucharist.  My gift of My 
crucifix is for you to come to serve Me in spreading the 
words of My Gospel.  As you look upon My Luminous Cross, 
see My love for you and return your love to Me.  By your 
good deeds, prayers, fasting, and almsgiving, this Lent can 
be a cleansing of your sins, especially in Confession.  
Repent of your sins and work at changing  your lives so 
they are closer to imitating My life of love in 
everything.”  
 
Thursday, February 10, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, your focus in Lent should be 
on Me as you carry your cross through life.  I want you to 
walk in My footsteps, even if it means that you will share 
in My suffering.  You know how much I love you because I 
died for your sins.  You should be uplifted that I have 
brought you salvation, and My graces are available to all 
who call on Me.  During Lent you are focused on My Stations 
of the Cross as you follow in My shadow.  Fasting and 
prayer should help you to strengthen your spiritual life.  
Every day you should consecrate everything that you have 
over to Me.  Then every action becomes like a prayer to Me, 
because you are doing everything for My Name’s sake.  Be 
open also to help your neighbor in their needs without 
being asked.  When you help others, you are helping Me in 
them.  Lent gives you an opportunity to grow closer in your 
love for Me and to think less of your comforts, eating, and 
your possessions.  All of your efforts here on earth can 
store up treasures in heaven to balance off the reparation 
due for your sins.  Better to come to your judgment with 
your hands full of good deeds.  Show your love for Me by 
thinking of Me throughout your whole day.  Then you will 
always be focused on your path to heaven.” 
 
Thursday, February 10, 2005: 
 Jesus said:  “My people, this wired detention center 
is a sign to you that a police state of martial law is not 
far off.  Many religious people and patriots will be 
captured and imprisoned in detention centers for not going 
along with the new world order.  A time is here when smart 
cards will become mandatory and your passports will contain 
smart chips.  As these chips will be forced on the people, 
you will have to make some hard choices how to use these 
chips.  If you refuse to honor them, you could be arrested 
or lose your money.  This will be the first step before 
mandatory chips in the hand will be demanded by your 
government authorities.  Again, those, who refuse to take 



these chips in the body, could be martyred or tortured in 
detention centers.  You would not be condemned for taking 
smart cards, but you would be more vulnerable to accepting 
chips in your body if you did.  As chips are made 
mandatory, you will be seeing the time to go to My refuges 
with your angels to avoid being captured.  The image of the 
Nativity scene is a sign that I will come to defeat these 
evil ones and renew the earth for My Era of Peace.  Pray 
much to trust in Me and be faithful, and you will share in 
your reward on earth and in heaven.” 
 
Friday, February 11, 2005: (Our Lady of Lourdes) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this deep sucking sound into a 
large vortex of water, as in a whirlpool, represents how 
fast your country is being drained of your money and your 
military capability.  Millions of dollars are flowing out 
of your country in trade deficits because you are allowing 
your manufacturers to export your jobs and your wealth. 
Your unnecessary wars of killing are draining so many 
billions of dollars out of your country that your 
government is afraid to include it in your national budget.  
Your budget deficits are setting record amounts and 
draining further capital to pay the interest on your 
national debt.  These fiscal problems, which you have 
brought upon yourselves, are sinking your dollar and 
heading your country into bankruptcy.  Unless you stop your 
wars of the one world people, and control your spending, 
your country also will be sinking like a large boat going 
under water.  Pray much for your leaders to change your 
course of action, or you will no longer have a viable 
country.  Repent of your sins, or you will suffer the 
consequences.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many are attracted to fame and 
riches for its own sake as an idol.  Some accumulate wealth 
for its own sake, while others strive for power and 
prestige.  Some even use others to obtain what they want.  
It is the stealing and cheating to get rich that can 
destroy others in the process.  It is one thing to help 
someone, but it is worse to blackmail or threaten someone 
for money.  Some steal identities for taking other’s bank 
accounts or securities.  Once you can see how futile and 
passing this world’s wealth is, then you can understand  
how much more valuable heavenly treasure is.  Worldly 
wealth passes away tomorrow, but heavenly treasure lasts 
forever and can help you to eternity in heaven.  Worship 
only Me as your one true God, and your soul will always be 
in My peace and love.  Do not let the attractions of this 



world sway you from your focus on Me.”  
 
Saturday, February 12, 2005:  
 Jesus said: “My people, I want you to be child-like in 
your innocence and blind faith and trust in Me in all that 
you do.  A child depends on its parents for everything, and 
you need to see that everything that you have came  from 
Me, along with all of your talents to do things.  In that 
same vain you should be thanking Me and be grateful to Me 
for all that you have accomplished for My glory.  If you 
must boast, you should boast about Me and not yourselves.  
Give all the credit of what you have done to Me so you can 
diminish your pride.  In the same way of My love you should 
accept the fact that you are a sinner and in need of My 
forgiveness of your sins in Confession.  Do not think that 
you are better than anyone because you may have been given 
more graces, and more will be expected of you than others.  
You can instruct your brothers and sisters only to help 
save their souls and not to insult them with your self-
righteousness.  Do not be hypocrites in your actions, and 
always give good example to those around you.  Lent is a 
good time to improve your prayer life and see the need to 
confess your sins frequently in Confession.  By becoming 
closer to Me, you can assure yourself a place in heaven 
with My grace and My help.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you some nurses 
rushing to some kind of disaster to help the sick and 
injured.  You could face natural disasters, plagues, or 
terrorism as a result of your many sins.  You have just 
witnessed the worst disaster in many years with the latest 
earthquake and tidal waves in the Indian Ocean.  A new type 
of HIV is turning quicker to AIDS and is resistant to 
current medications.  Threats of war and terrorists 
obtaining nuclear weapons are constantly in your 
newspapers.  Even though there are many chances for these 
disasters to occur, I will be protecting My flocks at My 
refuges.  At My refuges the angels will protect you from 
being harmed, so have no fear of the evil ones.  Many 
governments are being manipulated by the one world people 
in their finances and in making wars.  Continue to pray for 
peace and the lessening of disasters by improving your 
lifestyles.” 
 
Sunday, February 13, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, during Lent many are found 
spiritually in the dark of their sins.  Unless you open the 
door and windows to your soul, My Light of grace cannot 



enter and you will be walking in the darkness.  You see the 
beauty of My creation all about you in the physical world.  
But you are body and spirit, so there is also a spiritual 
world of My creation as well.  It is this spiritual life 
that needs the most attention during Lent because many 
souls are sick and dark with sin.  I am the Great Healer of 
souls in conversions, but you need to let Me into your life 
so you can have a meaningful love relationship with your 
Lord. You are all My creations and I love you because I 
made you into My image and likeness with a free will.  It 
is your soul that is immortal and it will live on past the 
death of the body.  Lent should be a time to get closer to 
Me in your prayer life so you are pointed on the right path 
to heaven for love of Me.  If you truly love Me, then you 
should show it in your words of love to Me and how you can 
help your neighbors.  Love for Me should not just be 
limited to one hour on Sunday, but every hour of every day.  
Confession of your sins to the priest in the sacrament of 
Reconciliation is the best start to opening your souls to 
the Light of My grace.  Thank Me for all of My gifts and 
ask for My help every day to lighten the burdens of your 
daily trials.  Take up your cross daily and follow Me, and 
I will help defend you from Satan’s temptations.” 
 
Monday, February 14, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you this race 
track because many of you run your lives as if you were 
racing through the day to do as much as possible.  It is 
time to slow your lives down so you could do a few things 
well and have time for your prayer life.  Trying to 
accomplish a long list of tasks each day may make you feel 
good, but are all these things necessary to get you to 
heaven?  It is better for the peace of your soul to live a 
simpler life and not a life of constant rushing.  If you 
are fixed on doing so many things, you will be anxious and 
worried if you do not accomplish everything.  Look to those 
things that will bring you to heaven first as necessary, 
and then fill in with earthly things that you have time 
for.  By slowing down the pace of your living, then you 
will have more time for Me in your lives.  Remember that My 
agenda is more important than your list of things to do.  
Better to follow My Will and My agenda than being focused 
only on the things that you want to do.  Do not be selfish 
with your time by showing Me how much you love Me and how 
much you love your neighbor.” 
 The Blessed Mother said: “My dear children, the 
reading tonight and this vision are all  about my coming to 



Bernadette.  I gave her many messages, but the most 
shocking to the people was an affirmation of my Immaculate 
Conception.  Jesus so loved me from the beginning of 
creation that He prepared me to be without sin so when He 
would be carried in my womb, there would be a pure heart 
and soul to receive Him.  This was just one more step on 
His path to bringing salvation to all of mankind.  One day 
you will see this proclamation of My co-Redemptrix with my 
Son, Jesus.  You have also witnessed the death of Sr. Lucia 
to whom I gave many messages as well.  Her passing should 
be a sign to you of how close that the end time events are.  
Give glory and praise to my Son for all He has done for 
you.  Continue to pray your rosaries for my intentions for 
all souls to be saved.” 
 
Tuesday, February 15, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have subways for 
transporting people underground in large cities.  There are 
also secret cities underground in several parts of your 
country to protect your government people.  These 
underground shuttles are for influential one world people 
and government officials.  There is a secret group of 
financiers who finance your country’s debts and these 
central bankers are the hidden controllers and directors of 
your government.  They are causing your wars to be started 
and your huge deficits so they can reap the interest on 
your national debt.  These are the same one world people 
who want to take over your country when you go bankrupt.  
Your whole financial system is corrupt from its foundations 
with little or no backing of anything with value.  Unless 
foreigners or these bankers keep financing your debts, your 
government would be bankrupt.  They are blackmailing your 
officials to follow their orders or they will refuse to 
support your debts.  This hidden government is running your 
country and that is why you have constant wars and constant 
huge deficits.  Pray that your people and your elected 
officials take back your country, or you will see America 
destroy itself.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you may think that it is 
unusual to see a cart pulled by horses, but a time is 
coming when your fuel may be hard to find.  As more 
industrial nations compete for scarce energy sources and 
more nations become involved with wars, your oil supplies 
will become strained.  It takes a number of years to 
convert over to an alternative fuel and those in favor of 
perpetuating oil will hold out to use gasoline as the main 
fuel for cars.  There will be a major disruption in your 



oil supplies and you will see a major effect on how your 
country will have to deal with this sudden shortage.  Your 
standard of living relies heavily on consuming large 
amounts of fuel supplies, but when these supply lines are 
broken, you will see a dramatic shift in your lifestyles.  
Pray for My help when your country will be dearly tested by 
wars and commodity shortages.” 
 
Wednesday, February 16, 2005: (Ray Leary’s Mass) 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is difficult when a loved 
one dies in a distant city and there is no body at the 
funeral to come and see.  My son, Ray, is in need of your 
prayers, so you can continue to remember him as you pray 
for your deceased relatives.  As the years go by after a 
loved one passes, they are not in sight all the time to 
remember them.  That is why when you pray at the 
Consecration or at Holy Communion, it is a good time to 
remember and pray for all of your relatives both living and 
dead.  I have given you many messages to pray for the souls 
in purgatory and not to forget them.  Then they will pray 
for you both here and if you should find yourself in 
purgatory after your death.  Love your relatives, and even 
love them by praying for them after they die.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there will always be chaos and 
fighting in the Middle East for land and power.  Oil has 
been one target, but wars and being in control are constant 
problems for the Arab people to get along with Israel and 
those who support them.  There are several factions in each 
country that find it hard to live together.  Peace is only 
a short time between the next conflict.  Dictators and 
Islamic leaders have caused many divisions that make peace 
almost impossible among the many factions of people.  True 
peace will only be when I come again in glory to conquer 
evil and bring about My Era of Peace.  It will be difficult 
for today’s cities to be like  Nineveh which repented in 
sackcloth and ashes and changed their lives when Jonah told 
them the city would be destroyed.  Because of today’s 
stiff-necked people, it will require My intervention to 
make things normal again.  Rejoice at My coming when the 
Antichrist will be defeated and My reign will once again be 
established.” 
 
Thursday, February 17, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, America has tried to rely on 
its technical advantages in computer chips and software to 
take up the place of your lost manufacturing  jobs.  But as 
soon as something is discovered, your manufacturers ship 



the technology out to other countries to be made where many 
nations do not honor your patent protection. Unless your 
government  stops the tax free distribution of your jobs 
overseas, you will have fewer manufacturing jobs with a 
gradual decline in your average pay.  More of your people 
are becoming financially strapped with the decline of good 
paying jobs, and your middle class will be dissipating.  
The rich are plundering your jobs and your wealth to make 
themselves richer, but in the end there will be a massive 
uprising when your taxes cannot afford to support all of 
your mandated payments to social security, medical support, 
and welfare programs.  The greed of the rich and the sins 
of your people are bringing your country to self-
destruction.  If your people do not change your morals and 
your bad finances, there is little hope for your future.”  
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said:  “My people, I have asked you in the past 
to pray for the Holy Father as he recovers from his 
sickness.  His strength and endurance have been a source of 
hope for all the faithful remnant.  All of My people need 
to carry your crosses as persistently as My pope son.  This 
Lent is a time for strengthening your spiritual life.  Do 
not be lazy, but keep up your prayers and fasting for your 
Lenten penance.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, when you are praying your 
rosary or reading other prayers, it is good to have a holy 
picture or a statue in the room  where you are praying.  
That is why it is good to have a crucifix, statue or a holy 
picture in every room.  When you are praying each Mystery, 
you can look on My picture and tell Me how much you love 
Me.  Prayer is an expression of your love for Me, so stay 
close to Me and you will receive My reward.” 
 Jesus said: “My people,  I want you in Lent to make an 
extra effort to pray My Stations of the Cross on the Lenten 
Fridays.  You are preparing for Holy Week and commemorating 
My death on the cross when you pray My Stations of the 
Cross.  Concentrate on the words of your prayers and try to 
apply them to your everyday life.  If you cannot pray the 
Stations of the Cross in church, then at least pray them 
before your altar with a crucifix.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, some make daily Mass an extra 
offering during Lent, so it is not unusual to see more 
people in attendance.  As you come to daily Mass, be 
thankful that you have a priest to offer Mass every day.  
Again, continue to pray for your parish priest who gives 
you My Body and Blood in the Mass and My blessing of grace 
at Confession.  Many times you take the priest for granted, 



but they are being attacked by the demons and they need 
your prayers to keep their vocation and a good spiritual 
life of holiness.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, at times you have electrical 
power outages from storms and grid problems.  It gives you 
a helpless feeling to be cold and in the dark during 
winter.  It is also difficult in your spiritual life to be 
away from the warmth of My love and suffer the darkness of 
your sins.  Just as you are joyous to have the linesman 
restore your power, you are also joyous when you come out 
of Confession and you are restored in My love and your sins 
are cleansed with My grace.  I can Light up your life 
anytime that you can come to Confession, or when you 
receive Me in Holy Communion.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is good that many parishes 
are meeting in groups to study the Lenten Sunday readings, 
and as a result, these readings can be more meaningful to 
your spiritual lives.  This interaction with others can 
reinforce your faith and help you share your faith with 
others. By focusing on the readings,  you can work along 
and understand the homilies better.  Learning about your 
faith and studying My Word will help you to grow more in 
your faith.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, just as you share your relics 
of the saints with one another, so it is good to share your 
holy statues in prayer also.  Your rosaries at your prayer 
group are joined together and there is great power in My 
Blessed Mother’s weapons of her rosary and her Scapular.  
You were given a great gift in this statue of My Blessed 
Mother, and you are sharing this gift with your prayer 
group as well.  Give thanks and pray for those who give you 
such gifts.” 
 
Friday, February 18, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this message is about not 
letting clocks dictate your life.  I know you need to think 
of meal times, bedtimes, and special meetings, but do not 
fill your day up with so many activities that you do not 
have time for your daily prayers.  If your time is so 
rushed, then you need to set a particular time for your 
prayers and plan other events around it.  There are very 
few things other than work that cannot be put off to a 
later time.  Try to get your prayers in early, instead of 
leaving them to the last moment at night when you are too 
tired to pray.  I have given you the gift of all of your 
time in your gift of life, so the least you can do to thank 
Me is to give Me some quality time back in prayer.  If you 



continue to put Me off each day with little or nor prayer 
time, how will I recognize you as Mine when you reach your 
judgment and there is no more time.  Now is a good time 
during Lent to establish a love relationship with your Lord 
before your time runs out.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, during life no one is spared 
trials and disappointments, but it is how you deal with 
your struggles that will point you in your life’s 
direction.  Many at some time in their lives have had to 
deal with lost jobs, deaths, and sickness.  There are also 
good times in your life to raise you out of the valleys.  
But some do not have a strong faith to trust in Me to help 
you through your dark moments.  Some even let despair and 
addictions take them over because they cannot stand up to 
reality.  You have friends and relatives who may help you 
financially, but you need My help and your prayers to get 
you through life’s trials.  It is better to have confidence 
in Me than to trust in your own devices.  No matter how bad 
things may get, you can always come to Me with your needs.  
With patience all of your troubles are eventually resolved.  
For being faithful to Me, I will see to your reward both 
here and in heaven.  Do not search beyond your 
capabilities, but be satisfied with all that I do to 
provide for your living needs.  Even during the coming 
tribulation I will provide for all of your needs.  Rejoice 
that I will never abandon you, and I am with you to the end 
so you will never abandon Me either.” 
 
 
Saturday, February 19, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, My pope son, John Paul II, 
holds Me up at the Mass and he has a great love for Me in 
My Eucharist.  That is why he has encouraged Adoration of 
My Blessed Sacrament in as many churches as possible.  The 
devil knows the power of My Eucharist and he is doing 
everything to attack the priests and remove My tabernacles 
from My churches.  You have been assured that the gates of 
hell will not prevail against My Church.  No matter how 
much the evil one will attack My Church, there will always 
be a faithful remnant that will be true to My Word.  This 
glass shield around My pope son in the vision is how he is 
being protected in his health, and his life is being 
preserved  to the proper moment of his leaving which he 
knows.  Even during the tribulation, My faithful remnant 
will also be protected from the evil ones at My refuges.  
Have courage and trust in My protection and soon I will 
cleanse the earth of all evil and renew it.  I will then 



establish My Era of Peace and My love will consume all of 
you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, during the coming tribulation 
some people will be captured and transferred to detention 
centers aboard these trains.  The rest of My faithful 
people will be fleeing out of the cities in their cars.  
When you see the signs that I will give you of the world 
famine, division in My Church, and mandated chips in the 
body, then you will be led to My refuges by your angels.  
If you refuse to leave everything behind and go to the 
refuge, then they will come to your houses to try and force 
chips in the body on you.  You will need to be strong in 
faith to resist urges to try and keep your possessions and 
comforts.  Learn to not let possessions control you so when 
you have to leave for My refuges, nothing will hold you 
back.  This is an evil age and the Antichrist will be 
battling for souls, but you must call on My help to resist 
him.  Trust in Me and I will protect you from the evil ones 
in miraculous ways.” 
 
Sunday, February 20, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you a huge crowd 
of people that have come back to celebrate Mass in the 
Vatican.  Many people will be going back to Mass and the 
sacraments after My Warning experience.  People will have 
seen Me in My glory and their lives will be completely 
revealed to them.  You will desire to confess your sins in 
Confession to the priest, and then come to share at Mass.  
As you read of My Transfiguration, this was a preview of My 
glory to My apostles in My Resurrection.  So My Warning 
experience will be a preview of My coming in glory to 
conquer all evil.  Just as I had to undergo My Passion and 
death on the cross for all of you, My disciples had to 
endure suffering and martyrdom for their faith.  My people 
of today will have to suffer the pain and suffering of the 
tribulation after My Warning.  Some will be martyred and 
the rest will be protected at My refuges.  Rejoice because 
when the evil ones are defeated, you will share in My 
mountaintop love and glory in My Era of Peace.  Be patient, 
My people, because this evil reign of the Antichrist in the 
tribulation must precede My glorious victory.  Be assured 
that My victory will come even when it will seem hopeless.  
Hold fast and trust in My help and protection at My 
refuges.”  
 
Monday, February 21, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have asked you many times to 



pray to make up atonement for the many sins of America.  I 
have mentioned them before, but you know they are your 
abortions, fornications, masturbation, birth control, 
adultery, homosexual acts and homicides.  Your leaders and 
the one world people are behind your wars against your 
people and the wars against other nations.  All of these 
sins are weighing against America on the scales of My 
justice.  There is not enough people praying to make up for 
all of your sins on the other side of My scales.  Without 
repenting of your sins or a changed lifestyle, you can only 
expect My wrath to fall on your country with disasters, and 
bankruptcy of your financial system.  You have seen other 
countries like Rome pass into oblivion, and America is on 
the same path to its own destruction.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have warned you many times 
to repent and save your souls from your many sins.  You 
have not heeded My messages of warning and have turned your 
back on Me to worship your possessions instead of Me.  You 
are seeing My hand of wrath coming swiftly upon you and you 
now will be tested by more severe natural disasters, 
financial upheaval, wars, and terrorism.  Within a short 
time you will come begging to Me on your knees to take away 
these trials.  You are beyond the point of no return and 
soon your destruction will be at hand, just as Sodom and 
Gomorrah were destroyed.  My mercy is infinite, but My 
justice is being overwhelmed by more sin than can be made 
up by prayers and good deeds.  Your country has chosen the 
path to its destruction and you will be seeing it destroyed 
before your eyes.  Your greed for wealth, possessions, and 
pleasures have harvested your sins with the wages of death.  
Pray for souls to be saved, even as your country will be no 
more.”  
 
Tuesday, February 22, 2005: (Chair of St. Peter) 
 Jesus said: “My people, when your weatherman forecasts 
rain for the day, you think to bring an umbrella to protect 
yourself from the rain.  In today’s spiritual world you are 
beset by another need for protection, only this is from a 
reign of evil.  The devil and his demons are real and 
active in this world,  and that is why you have so much 
immorality and so many wars.  They are tempting everyone 
and exploiting your greed, anger, and pride.  Your 
spiritual umbrella is My sacraments of grace and My Blessed 
Mother’s mantle of protection in her rosary.  When you are 
being tempted to sin, you can call on heaven’s help in Me, 
My Blessed Mother, the saints, and the angels.  I always 
give you enough grace to endure any trial or temptation.  



Today’s feast day is around the authority that I have given 
to My Church to guard your souls from error and evil.  You 
are to look to My pope son’s leadership in faith and 
morals.  It is this teaching authority of My Church that 
should unite all Catholics and inspire conversions to 
follow My way of life.  There are various divisions among 
people that do not want to follow My pope son as leader, 
yet St. Peter and the succeeding popes are given this 
authority by My own words in today’s Gospel.  Pray for 
unity in My Church and for all who follow Me as Christians.  
Unity in faith in Me will help give each soul the 
protection that you need from the devil’s temptations.”  
 
Wednesday, February 23, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this loudspeaker is how I want 
you to spread My Word of love to everyone from the 
rooftops.  The message that I give to everyone is to share 
your time, talent, wealth, and faith with everyone.  Your 
consecration to Me means not only that you give everything 
over to My use, but it also means that everything you have 
has been given to you through Me.  When you accomplish 
something, you need to give Me the glory and not yourself.  
Boasting of yourself shows that you are doing things for 
your own glory.  If you must boast, you should boast about 
Me in helping you to gain what you have.  Pride for fame 
and greed for more wealth are temptations of the evil one.  
I call you to the opposite virtues of humility and 
generosity in sharing.  Wealth and possessions are cold and 
temporary, but your sharing with others shows love for 
others and your good deeds will store everlasting treasure 
in heaven.  Better to be seen as great in heaven by your 
good deeds than to be praised by men for your financial 
success.  Remember, that where your treasure lies, is where 
your heart lies also.  If your treasure is on earth, then 
your heart desires more worldly things.  If your treasure 
is in heaven, then your heart desires heavenly things.”  
 
Thursday, February 24, 2005: 
 Our Lady said: “My dear children, I am very pleased 
with your prayers at Mass with my Son, and your many 
rosaries on this fourth anniversary of this Gospa House.  
Myself with my Son, Jesus, God the Father, and God the Holy 
Spirit are watching over this refuge of love.  My mantle of 
protection and the angels are watching over this land also.  
All of my faithful sisters and brothers who have been 
faithful in building up this ministry are to be thanked for 
their labor of love.  By witnessing to me and my Son, you 



all will be greatly blessed with many graces.  Continue in 
your good work as you prepare for my Son’s coming victory 
over all the evil ones.  Consecrate your hearts and souls 
to me and my Son, and continue your prayers for all souls 
to be saved.” 
 
Friday, February 25, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I want to focus this message 
on My Real Presence in My Eucharist.  When I instituted My 
Eucharist at the Last Supper, I told My apostles and My 
disciples that they were eating My Body and Blood when they 
partake of My consecrated bread and wine.  Even though you 
hear these words at every Mass, some still have a 
difficulty in believing that I am really present and these 
species are not just symbols.  Some have had an opportunity 
to see miracles of My Eucharist in hosts that bleed.  These 
miracles were performed for those that doubted in My Real 
Presence in My consecrated bread and wine.  For true 
believers in My Real Presence you have a deep reverence for 
My Blessed Sacrament.  I want you to pass this belief on to 
your children and those who do not believe in My Real 
Presence.  Your God and Creator is present in My Hosts in 
every tabernacle.  I have humbled Myself to be present in 
My tabernacles, and I desire your love for Me to be 
witnessed in visiting My Blessed Sacrament so I can talk to 
your heart.  You are many times  discerning your mission 
from Me and deciding the direction of your life.  Pray 
about every important decision in your lives and walk with 
Me in imitating My life.  Let your children see that you 
truly  believe in My Real Presence by your frequent visits 
to My tabernacles.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this Gospel is full of great 
meaning in your very life in how you live.  In one word it 
is by My love that you have life.  I am the Resurrection 
and the Life, and all life comes about by My creative act 
of your soul.  While you are alive in the body, you are 
experiencing My gift of life.  I have died for all of your 
sins, so you have salvation by claiming your redemption.  
My death is the greatest act of love that I could give to 
all of humanity.  You know that My love is infinite and I 
also love every soul that I created.  Even though you have 
offended Me with your many sins, My mercy awaits your 
request for My forgiveness.  Do not refuse to come to 
Confession because you think  that I will not forgive you.  
I will forgive any repentant sinner of their sins, but 
there still may be some reparation due for your sins.  You 
are the one who has received every gift that I could give 



you.  I call on everyone to return My love by sharing your 
love with Me and My image in your love for your neighbor.  
Love is the most intimate experience that you have in life, 
and it is this love of Me and your neighbor that you will 
be judged on.  This beautiful heavenly experience when you 
receive Me worthily in Holy Communion is how I communicate 
My love to you.  I know your needs before you ask Me, and I 
am always anxious to reward repenting sinners for loving 
Me.  You need to be humble in consecrating everything to Me 
and you will be repaid many times over in heaven.  The more 
you experience love in this life, the more alive in the 
Spirit you will be.”  
 
Saturday, February 26, 2005:  
 Jesus said: “My people, this message is all about how 
I want My faithful to pick up your daily cross and follow 
Me.  This is especially your Lenten journey as you are more 
focused on prayer, fasting, and almsgiving.  The deeper 
meaning of carrying your cross is that you should be 
willing to suffer any trial or temptation for love of Me.  
I will give you enough grace to bear up any suffering that 
you choose to endure.  Even some may choose to take on more 
suffering for your sins and the sins of others.  As you 
offer up these sufferings, give your complete free will 
over to My Divine Will, so I can mold your perfection in 
union with Me.  As you reach higher in your faith and 
perfection, I wish that you would not make any complaints 
of difficulties or testings in your life.  Give all things 
over to Me so you do not take credit for anything, but you  
should only give praise and glory to Me for what I have 
accomplished in your life.  The more you take self out of 
your life and detach yourself from the things of this 
world, the closer you will be to imitating My life as My 
true follower.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, the Gospel of the Prodigal Son 
is the most loving touch of My compassion in all of My 
Gospel readings.  You know of My mercy, but you are 
overwhelmed by the father who forgave his son even though 
he lived a sinful life and wasted his inheritance.  Even in 
your families it is hard to forgive a daughter or son who 
may be living together in sin.  Just as you love your 
children even when they have gone astray, so I love 
everyone enough to pursue their souls to be saved.  My 
people, you should understand how much you offend Me in 
your sins.  There are even those who insult Me by not even 
recognizing how they are sinning.  In this material world 
of rationalizations it is difficult for people to form a 



proper conscience where you can judge right and wrong.  Do 
not let your peers encourage you to sin because everyone is 
doing sinful actions.  Look at My Commandments and My 
Gospel readings to decide if something is right or wrong 
because My law of love is unchanging.  No matter how 
serious your sins are, if you repent and are reconciled, I 
will forgive you as the father of the Prodigal Son.  As the 
Scribes criticized Me in eating with sinners as tax 
collectors, I told them that sick people need a doctor.  I 
have come to forgive sinners and not the self-righteous.  
When you see the guilt of your sins and how you offended 
Me, you also will be drawn to this path to the confessional 
in search of My mercy and My forgiveness.  When I forgive 
your sins and give you absolution through the priest, you 
will be set free of the shackles of your sins.  When you 
repent of your sins, your soul will again be filled with My 
grace.  Recognize that you are a sinner and are in need of 
My forgiveness.  Do not be spiritually lazy by staying away 
from Confession.  Frequent Confession, at least monthly, is 
needed to keep your soul pure and available to worthily 
receive Me in Holy Communion.  By having your soul pure, 
you will always be ready for your judgment when I call you 
home.  Reach out to bring souls to Confession, especially 
those in your family.  Your goal is to save as many souls 
as possible and keep them from hell.  Reconciliation  is 
the sacrament for making peace with your Lord.”  
 
Sunday, February 27, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is difficult in your 
society today to help people to conversion because there is 
such a problem with idol worship that has been put in place 
of worshiping their one true God.  The other problem for 
people to come to Me is that they do not have true love in 
their lives.  Some people are worshiping their jobs, their 
status, their homes, or other possessions.  Others are 
involved with New Age idols or even occult practices.  Some 
even worship themselves and everything revolves around self 
than Me.  In order for Me to come into your lives, there 
must be an openness to Divine Love.  Without this openness, 
then souls need others who are praying for their conversion 
in order for My seed of grace to be planted in them.  There 
are many distractions in your TVs, movies, and media that 
are broadcasting the worldly message and it can drown out 
My calling to their souls.  My faithful need to be My 
prayer warriors for your family members and those that you 
meet in the world that are crying out for a spiritual 
healing.  By your good example, prayer, and fasting, you 



can lead many souls to worship Me in place of their cold 
idol worship.  Idol worship leaves an emptiness in the soul 
because the soul cannot find peace anywhere else than in My 
love.  That is why it is so important that the spiritual 
soul should be in control of the body.  Fasting can improve 
your spiritual life by not allowing the desires of the body 
to control your life.  It is this strong attraction to My 
love that will be the salvation of sinners.  It is My 
infinite mercy and My compassion to forgive sinners that 
will lead to conversion.  That is why your evangelist 
mission should be focused on My love and trust in My help 
to win sinners over to Me.  When I open your eyes to the 
true worship of the Divine, then you will be able to open 
your eyes of faith to see the mission in life that I have 
for each soul.  Put your trust in Me and worship Me only, 
and you will receive My grace of complete peace and love 
that is your reward for being faithful to Me.  Then you 
will be able to share My love with others and their souls 
will be drawn to My love that will save their souls.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I assure you that the coming 
evil of the tribulation is not just another evil age, but 
it will be more evil than you have yet to see.  It is not a 
time to be fearful, but a time in which I will give you all 
the grace that you will need to endure the Antichrist.  You 
will not be able to last through the tribulation on your 
own, but you must call on My help and My grace to save your 
souls.  I will be protecting My faithful remnant at My 
refuges of My Blessed Mother’s apparition sites, places of 
holy ground, and even caves in mountainous areas.  You will 
be seeing this time as a modern day Exodus when you will 
have to leave everything behind so you can be protected at 
My refuges from the evil ones.  At all of My refuges you 
will see luminous crosses of protection, healing waters at 
miraculous springs, My heavenly manna from My angels and 
even meat to eat.  Do not complain of how I will provide 
for you because I will be protecting and saving your souls 
from the evil ones who will not be able to find you.  Some 
will be martyred, but the rest of My faithful will be 
protected at My refuges.  I have given you this mission for 
the people to be prepared for the tribulation time.  The 
signs of this time are all about you for those who have the 
eyes of faith and for those who read My Scriptures that 
describe these end days.  I love everyone and I want all 
souls to be saved, but I know there will be many who will 
reject Me and they will choose to follow the evil one.  
Come follow Me in My Word and be prepared in your soul for 
this test of your faith.”  



 
Monday, February 28, 2005: 
 The Holy Spirit said: “I am God the Holy Spirit and I 
am sending My gifts of the Spirit out upon all who are here 
today.  You come to this Luminous Cross to find the meaning 
of this sign, but you are witnessing a presence of the Holy 
Trinity in God the Father, God the Son, and God the Holy 
Spirit.  This is holy ground and all, who come here, are 
receiving heavenly graces.  Many come out curiosity, but 
there are also healing graces available here.  I place My 
hand over those who come here and the flame of faith is 
over each of you.  When you bring your petitions for 
healing to Me, I will heal those who have faith in Me.  
Many will be healed in their hearts and souls as well as 
physically.  You have witnessed the healing of the leper by 
the prophet and you will see healers and prophets healing 
you through My power also.  Give praise and glory to your 
God and Master for all the gifts that I am bestowing upon 
you.  I am placing grace in your souls, but I am also 
placing My love in your hearts so you will find rest in Me.  
This heavenly love pervades your whole being and many 
become slain in the Spirit when they are prayed over.  I 
love all of you and I want you to follow God’s laws and 
Commandments as you worship Me.  Give glory to God as you 
love Me  and all of your neighbors.” 


